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OXFORD
CITY
COUNCIL



Minutes of a meeting of the 
Council
on Monday 27 November 2017 
Council members:

	 Councillor Fooks (Lord Mayor)
	Councillor Simm (Deputy Lord Mayor)

	Councillor Altaf-Khan (Sheriff)
	Councillor Abbasi

	Councillor Azad
	Councillor Brandt

	Councillor Brown
	Councillor Chapman

	Councillor Clarkson
	Councillor Cook

	Councillor Curran
	Councillor Fry

	Councillor Gant
	Councillor Goddard

	Councillor Haines
	Councillor Hayes

	Councillor Henwood
	Councillor Hollingsworth

	Councillor Iley-Williamson
	Councillor Kennedy

	Councillor Ladbrooke
	Councillor Landell Mills

	Councillor Lloyd-Shogbesan
	Councillor Malik

	Councillor Munkonge
	Councillor Paule

	Councillor Pressel
	Councillor Price

	Councillor Rowley
	Councillor Sanders

	Councillor Simmons
	Councillor Sinclair

	Councillor Smith
	Councillor Tanner

	Councillor Tarver
	Councillor Taylor

	Councillor Tidball
	Councillor Turner

	Councillor Upton
	Councillor Wade

	Councillor Wilkinson
	Councillor Wolff


Apologies:

Councillors Anwar, Goff, Humberstone, Lygo and Thomas sent apologies.

1. <AI1>

Minute's silence in memory of Councillor Jennifer Pegg 

Council stood for a minute’s silence in memory of Councillor Jennifer Pegg who had died suddenly on 23 November 2017.

</AI1>

<AI2>

54. Apologies for absence and lateness 

Councillor Turner sent apologies for lateness and arrived at the start of Minute 65.

</AI2>

<AI3>

55. Declarations of interest 

Gordon Mitchell, Interim Chief Executive, declared that as he was the subject of the report at Minute 61 he would leave the room for that item.

</AI3>

<AI4>

56. Minutes 

Council agreed to approve the minutes of the meeting of 20 October as a correct record and the Lord Mayor should sign these as such.

</AI4>

<AI5>

57. Appointment to Committees 

Councillor Price proposed and Council agreed the following appointments to the vacancies left by the death of Councillor Pegg:

· Scrutiny Committee – Councillor Paule

· West Area Planning Committee –Councillor Tidball

</AI5>

<AI6>

58. Announcements 

The Lord Mayor reported on the Remembrance Day and Remembrance Sunday ceremonies and on visits from French and Cuban dignitaries.

She drew Council’s attention to forthcoming events: 

· The Lord Mayor’s Christmas Reception on 11 December – please notify attendance and guests

· The Lord Mayor’s Carol Service on17 December

She welcomed the new Monitoring Officer Anita Bradley and thanked the previous Monitoring Officer Lindsay Cane for his service over the past year.

The Sheriff reported on the admissions ceremony for 6 new hereditary Freemen of the City on 9 November and the annual Freemen’s dinner.

There were no announcements from the Leader or senior officers.

</AI6>

<AI7>

59. Public addresses and questions that relate to matters for decision at this meeting 

There were no public speakers on this section.

</AI7>

<AI8>

60. Museum of Oxford Hidden Histories Redevelopment Project 

Council considered a report from the Head of Community Services seeking approval of the revised project budget for the Museum of Oxford Hidden Histories Redevelopment Project.

Councillor Sinclair, Board Member for Culture and Communities, presented the report and moved the recommendations.

Council resolved to: 

1. increase the project’s overall capital budget by £611,754 to £2,842,804 and the Councils capital contribution from £315,000 to £1,340,106 to be financed by prudential borrowing in accordance with paragraphs 22 and 25 of the report; and

2. note the increase in the Councils revenue budget in respect of the additional cost of operating the new museum of £30k per annum with effect from 2020/21 which will be raised during the forthcoming budget setting process (paragraph 28 of the report).

</AI8>

<AI9>

61. Extension of contract of Interim Chief Executive to 2020 

Gordon Mitchell, Interim Chief Executive, left the room for the duration of this item as he was the subject of the report before Council.

Council considered a report from the Executive Director Organisational Development and Corporate Services asking for approval of the recommendation of the Appointments Committee to extend the Interim Chief Executive’s fixed term contract until 31 December 2020

Councillor Price, Leader of the Council, presented the report and moved the recommendations.

Council resolved to:

agree the recommendation from the Appointments Committee for a 3 year extension to the Interim Chief Executive’s current fixed-term contract to 31st December 2020.

</AI9>

<AI10>

62. City Executive Board Minutes 

</AI10>

<AI11>

a) Minutes of meeting Monday 16 October 2017 of City Executive Board 
There were no questions on these minutes.

</AI11>

<AI12>

63. Questions on Notice from Members of Council 

34 written questions on notice were submitted. These, written responses, and 24 supplementary questions and responses are set out in the supplement to these minutes.

The conclusion of this item (from questions 21 onwards) was deferred until after Minute 63 to allow the public speakers to be heard at 7pm.

</AI12>

<AI13>

64. Public addresses and questions that do not relate to matters for decision at this Council meeting 

Four speakers addressed Council, making five speeches.

1. Dr Ramzy spoke in support of the decision at the preceding Special Council meeting to remove the Freedom of the City from Aung San Suu Kyi

2. Niels, Chair, Summertown Stars AFC and Richard Lawrence-Wilson spoke requesting Council to rebuild the pavilion at Five Mile Drive Recreation Ground

3. Elise Benjamin spoke requesting Council to ensure provision of the agreed cycle parking at Westgate

4. Artwell spoke about the need for public accountability for the Oxford Direct Services Company

5. Artwell spoke about the need for the Standards Committee to be apolitical and asked for an independent Chair. 

In addition to the response from the Board Member, Councillor Sanders (Standards Committee Chair) and Councillor Wade (Standards Committee member) made points of personal explanation to defend their actions questioned in the speech. 

One speaker asked questions of the relevant Board member:

6. Judith Harley asked about the applications of Local Plan policy SR2 and Councillor Hollingsworth responded.

The full text of these speeches and question where these were read as submitted; responses from the Board Members in writing before the meeting; and summaries of verbal responses given at the meeting are in the supplement to these minutes.

</AI13>

<AI14>

65. Petition submitted in accordance with Council procedure rules – Oxford City Council must fix the blue hole they have created 

Councillor Turner arrived at the start of this item. 

Council considered a petition meeting the criteria for debate under the Council’s petitions scheme in line with the procedure for large petitions stating:
Oxford City Council must fix the blue hole they have created. We the undersigned call on Oxford City Council to address the loss of health, fitness and exercise facilities in the ‘blue hole’ caused by the Labour-led City Council’s closure of Temple Cowley Pool in December 2014, and extended for five years in the Leisure and Wellbeing strategy 2015-2020 adopted in September 2015. 

Nigel Gibson, the petition organiser, addressed Council. 

There were no motions proposed by Councillors.

Councillor Smith moved, seconded by Councillor Price, that Council note the petition. 

Councillors Gant and Simmons observed that an independent survey to gather evidence of the need identified in the petition would be helpful.
Council resolved to note the petition and to take no action.

</AI14>

<AI15>

66. Outside organisation/Committee Chair reports and questions 

There were no reports presented this time.

</AI15>

<AI16>

67. Scrutiny Committee update report 

Council had before it the report of the Scrutiny Committee.

Councillor Gant moved the report and drew council’s attention to changes in officer support arrangements.

Council resolved to note the report.

</AI16>

<AI17>

68. Motions on notice - 27 November 2017 

Council had before it nine motions on notice and amendments submitted in accordance with Council procedure rule 11.17 and published with the agenda and briefing note, and reached decisions as set out below.

Council resolved to adopt the following motions as set out in these minutes:

a) A tourism policy for Oxford, amended from the original
c) The United Nations Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities 
Council resolved not to adopt the following motion: 

b) Call on Council to support conversion of buses into homeless accommodation.

The following were not taken because the time for discussing motions had elapsed.

d) Fair employment: voluntary charter “Dying to Work” 
e) Call on Government to introduce a new Clean Air Act 
f) Against harassment 
g) Free city centre wifi 
h) Phasing out unnecessary single-use plastics
i) Support for the union national wage claim.
</AI17>

<AI18>

a) A tourism policy for Oxford 
Councillor Wade proposed her submitted motion as set out in the agenda and briefing note, and accepted the amendment set out in the briefing note proposed by Councillor Clarkson.

Councillor Landell-Mills seconded the amended motion.

After debate and on being put to the vote, the amended motion was declared carried.

Council agreed the following motion:
Council notes that Oxford is a world-famous city. It is also the eleventh fastest-growing city in the UK but it is still small in size - currently 161,000 residents.

 

The Under-Secretary for Tourism, Tracey Crouch, has identified the need to encourage a higher percentage of tourists to move out of London. Currently 36.1 million international visitors come to the UK each year but 51% of them never leave London.

 

Oxford, not forgetting Bicester Village, is an easy destination, but it already receives seven million tourists pa which puts a strain on the goodwill of the local population and on the fabric and environment of the city.

 

Since the fall in the pound, Oxford tourism has been 'booming' (Oxford Mail: December 2016) and Bicester Village is now 'one of Britain's biggest tourist draws' (Financial Times: April 2017).

 

There have been recent expressions of discontent, publicised in the international press, in other tourist cities in the UK and Europe. 

 

The Council therefore asks the City Executive Board 

1. to continue to build its links with other tourist cities, such as Bath and the London Borough of Camden to share best practice on tourist management and to look at a joint approach with them on the introduction of a tourist levy, which will require Parliamentary legislation. This would enable tourist cities such as Oxford to spend money on additional street cleaning and the enforcement of restrictions on parking and idling coach engines.
2. to continue to work with OxLEP, Experience Oxfordshire and other organisations involved with the local tourist industry;

3. to continue to work with Oxfordshire County Council and Experience Oxfordshire on better options for coach parking and the management of large tourist groups in the city centre.

</AI18>

<AI19>

b) Call on Council to support conversion of buses into homeless accommodation 
Councillor Simmons proposed his submitted motion as set out in the agenda and in the briefing note, seconded by Councillor Brandt.

After debate and on being put to the vote, the amended motion was declared lost.

</AI19>

<AI20>

c) The United Nations Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities 
Councillor Tidball proposed her submitted motion as set out in the agenda and briefing note.

Councillor Paule seconded the motion.

Councillor Gant, seconded by Councillor Wade, proposed his amendment as set out in the briefing note.

After debate and on being put to the vote, the amendment  was declared lost.

After debate and on being put to the vote, the original motion was declared carried.

Council agreed the following motion:
The Conservative government, and their coalition partners, has failed disabled people. It has failed to protect their human rights and to understand what it means to be a disabled person living in the United Kingdom today. In August of this year, the United Nations told the Conservative government that it's ‘social cuts policy is a human catastrophe for disabled people’. In their full inquiry, published last month, the UN Committee found reliable evidence [i] that there have been ‘grave’ and ‘systematic violations of the rights of persons with disabilities’ by the UK State. They make a direct connection between the State’s treatment of disabled people and the terrible rise in stigma and negative perceptions of people with disabilities ‘as living a life of less value than that of others’. Make no mistake about the impact this has had on disabled people:

· 13,900 of them have lost their motability cars;

· 41,792 were sanctioned and deprived of income from Job Seekers Allowance;

· 2,380 people died after being assessed as being fit for work [ii].

The UK Government has failed to recognise the overwhelming evidence provided to the United Nations and respond effectively to the UN Committee’s Concluding Observations.

Nature of the problem

The UN Report makes the causes of the ‘human catastrophe’ facing disabled people very clear: the ideologically driven and disproportionate ‘impact of austerity measures and anti-poverty initiatives’ introduced by the Coalition government from 2010 onwards. This has resulted in ‘severe economic constraints among persons with disabilities and their families‘. This has led to multiple forms of intersectional discrimination with the UK government failing to:

· protect the rights of women and girls with disabilities;

· protect the rights of persons from black and minority ethnic minority backgrounds with disabilities;

· prevent many families with children with disabilities from falling into poverty. 

The breaches  by the UK Government, of the United Nations Convention of the Rights of Persons with Disabilities, cut across the totality of the lives of disabled persons with the UN Committee finding there is a:

· lack of UK State party-led initiatives aimed at assessing and sufficiently addressing the inclusion of and living conditions for persons with disabilities, including the reduction in the nature and time for social care support; 

· disabled people have reduced access to employment and where they do have access, it is less well paid and secure;

· increased social exclusion and isolation and a corresponding rise in mental health problems as a result of the negative impact on the standard of living of persons with disabilities arising from ‘the reductions in social support, unemployment allowance, independence payments and Universal Credit payments and the insufficient compensation for disability-related costs’;

· the reduced access to justice because of the reductions in legal aid. 

These findings led the UN Committee to conclude that there was a ‘lack of consistency across the State party [the UK Government] in the understanding of, adapting to and applying the human rights model of disability’.

Our Position

November 22nd marks the beginning of UK Disability History Month 2017. This Council believes, we must, therefore, send a resounding message to government. This Council abhors the Conservative government’s treatment of disabled people and recognises the evidence and conclusions drawn in the UN Committee’s report. We find the level and nature of the Government’s response to these findings shameful. 

Council therefore calls on the Government to:

· apologise to the 13 million disabled people living in the UK for their treatment of them over the last seven years;

· recognise and act on the UN Committee’s findings;

· implement a cumulative impact assessment of all policy, legislative, and budget measures on disabled people, which takes evidence from disabled people themselves; and

· instigate an open review of what the Government is doing to fulfil its own Public Sector Equality Duty under Section 149[iii] of the Equality Act 2010 to mitigate the stigmatising effects of its policies on disabled people over the last seven years.

Council accordingly resolves to ask the Leader of the Council:

To ask the Oxford MPs to write to the Prime Minister

· communicating the resolution of Council as expressed above;

· urging her to call an urgent debate on the UN Committee’s findings, and

· requesting a public inquiry into these grave and systematic violations of the human rights of disabled people;

To ask Oxfordshire County Council to:

· join us in this request to the Prime Minister, and

· undertake an impact assessment of the effect of the Government's cuts in social care on the physical, social and mental wellbeing of disabled people in Oxford and Oxfordshire.

Oxford City Council believes in the fundamental dignity of and respect for disabled people. The government must meet its international and domestic human rights obligations with respect to persons with disabilities so they no-longer continue to face barriers in their full and effective participation and inclusion in our society.

</AI20>

<AI21>

d) Fair employment: voluntary charter "Dying to Work" 
This motion was not taken because the time for discussing motions had elapsed.

</AI21>

<AI22>

e) Call on Government to introduce a new Clean Air Act 
This motion was not taken because the time for discussing motions had elapsed.

</AI22>

<AI23>

f) Against harassment 
This motion was not taken because the time for discussing motions had elapsed.

</AI23>

<AI24>

g) Free city centre wifi 
This motion was not taken because the time for discussing motions had elapsed.

</AI24>

<AI25>

h) Phasing out unnecessary single-use plastics 
This motion was not taken because the time for discussing motions had elapsed.

</AI25>

<AI26>

i) Support for the union national wage claim 
This motion was not taken because the time for discussing motions had elapsed.

</AI26>

<TRAILER_SECTION>

The meeting started at 5.30 pm and ended at 9.20 pm
Chair …………………………..


Date:  Monday 29 January 2018
</TRAILER_SECTION>
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